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Thyroid Cancer and
future fertility
Thyroid cancer is diagnosed in 45,000 individuals each year in
the US. Its treatment may affect future fertility in men and
women. It is more common in women with female to male ratio of
3 to 1. It is the most rapidly rising cancer in women living
in the US. Thyroid cancers are commonly diagnosed in young
women in their reproductive years. Treatment of thyroid cancer
generally yields excellent results, with the majority of women
surviving 10 years or more after diagnosis. Some women develop
thyroid cancer due to iodine deficiency in diet or prior neck
radiation. Some types of thyroid cancers are related to
inheriting an abnormal gene.
Several types of thyroid cancer are recognized 1. Papillary
cancer 2. Follicular cancer 3. Medullary cancer 4. Anaplastic
cancer 5. Thyroid lymphoma. Papillary and follicular cancers
are less invasive tumors and are encountered in the majority

of women diagnosed with thyroid cancer. They also respond to
estrogen as they carry estrogen receptors. Estrogen may
promote growth of thyroid cancer cells. Thyroid cancers are
usually suspected on neck examination followed by ultrasound
or Iodine scan then biopsy. In general, treatment of thyroid
cancer require total thyroidectomy-surgical removal of the
thyroid gland followed by radioactive iodine to ablate any
thyroid remnants. This is followed by long term thyroid
hormone replacement. Long term follow up is required after
treatment.

Effect of thyroid cancer treatment on the
ovary
Thyroidectomy followed by thyroid hormone replacement is not
known to affect future fertility in men and women. Radioactive
iodine can affect the number and quality of eggs remaining in
the ovary. The effect is dependent on the dose of radioactive
iodine and the age at treatment. Twenty to 30% of women
experience transient amenorrhea or irregular menses starting
about 3 months after treatment. Normal menses resume about 6
months later. Permanent ovarian failure is rare but may occur
in women at age 40 or older at the time of treatment.
Increased incidence of miscarriage is reported in the first
year after treatment. With the exception of miscarriages,
there is no evidence that exposure to radioiodine affects the
outcome of subsequent pregnancies and health of borne
children.

Effects of radioactive iodine treatment
on the testes
Effect of radioactive iodine treatment may be more severe in
men. and is related to the total dose of radioactive iodine
received. Transient reduction in testosterone and sperm count
may occur but sometimes permanent reduction in sperm count and
testosterone levels. Men who received large total dose

sometimes sustain permanent damage to the testes with absence
of ejaculated sperm-azospermia. There is no evidence of
effects of radioactive iodine on their newborn children,
although its advised that men avoid fathering children for 6
months after treatment.

Options for fertility preservation
Men interested in future fertility should consider sperm
freezing prior to radioiodine treatment. Women should also
consider fertility preservation if they will be treated with
radioactive iodine and are older than 35 years. Radioiodine
treatment will reduce their ovarian reserve. In addition they
will be required to avoid pregnancy for a year or so. Options
available for preservation of fertility in women include
ovarian stimulation and egg retrieval followed by egg or
embryo freezing. Ovarian stimulation can be modified to avoid
estrogen exposure during stimulation. Moreover, in familial
thyroid cancers, embryos can be genetically tested to avoid
transmission of the abnormal gene to children. Men and women
diagnosed with thyroid cancer can benefit from consultation
with a fertility preservation specialist prior to treatment to
discuss effects on gonads and methods to preserve future
fertility. Read more at http://nycivf.org

